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AB ANNO CHRISTI QUINGENTESIMO USQUE AD ANNUM MILLESIMUM ET QUINGEN
? ? ? ? ? a. The Cat and the Mouse dcix.39. Yehya ben Khalid and the Man who forged a Letter in his Name ccvi.When the Khalif heard this, her
speech pleased him and he strained her to his bosom. Then he went forth from her and locked the door upon her, as before; whereupon she took the
book and sat looking in it awhile. Presently, she laid it down and taking the lute, tightened its strings. Then she smote thereon, after a wondrous
fashion, such as would have moved inanimate things [to delight], and fell to singing marvellous melodies and chanting the following verses:.Nor,"
added the vizier, "is this, O king of the age, more extraordinary or stranger than the story of the king and his chamberlain's wife; nay, the latter is
rarer than this and more delightsome.".Meanwhile, the people of the city rejoiced and were glad and blessed the vizier's daughter, marvelling for
that three days had passed and that the king had not put her to death and exulting in that, [as they deemed,] he had turned [from his purpose] and
would never again burden himself with blood-guiltiness against any of the maidens of the city. Then, on the fourth night, she related to him a still
more extraordinary story, and on the fifth night she told him anecdotes of kings and viziers and notables. On this wise she ceased not [to do] with
him [many] days and nights, what while the king still said in himself, 'When I have heard the end of the story, I will put her to death,' and the
people waxed ever in wonder and admiration. Moreover, the folk of the provinces and cities heard of this thing, to wit, that the king had turned
from his custom and from that which he had imposed upon himself and had renounced his heresy, wherefore they rejoiced and the folk returned to
the capital and took up their abode therein, after they had departed thence; yea, they were constant in prayer to God the Most High that He would
stablish the king in that his present case; and this," said Shehrzad, "is the end of that which my friend related to me.".? ? ? ? ? Still, as my transports
wax, grows restlessness on me And woes have ta'en the place of love-delight denied..Now the king's vizier had two daughters, own sisters, the
elder of whom had read books and made herself mistress of [all] sciences and studied the writings of the sages and the histories of the
boon-companions, (160) and she was possessed of abundant wit and knowledge galore and surpassing apprehension. She heard that which the folk
suffered from the king and his despiteous usage of their children; whereupon compassion gat hold upon her for them and jealousy and she besought
God the Most High that He would bring the king to renounce that his heresy, (161) and God answered her prayer. Then she took counsel with her
younger sister and said to her, 'I mean to contrive somewhat for the liberation of the people's children; and it is that I will go up to the king [and
offer myself to him], and when I come to his presence, I will seek thee. When thou comest in to me and the king hath done his occasion [of me], do
thou say to me, 'O my sister, let me hear and let the king hear a story of thy goodly stories, wherewithal we may beguile the waking hours of our
night, till we take leave of each other.' 'It is well,' answered the other. 'Surely this contrivance will deter the king from his heresy and thou shalt be
requited with exceeding favour and abounding recompense in the world to come, for that indeed thou adventurest thyself and wilt either perish or
attain to thy desire.'.? ? ? ? ? Whenas the soul desireth one other than its peer, It winneth not of fortune the wish it holdeth dear..? ? ? ? ? So, by
Allah, O richest of all men in charms, Vouchsafe to a lover, who's bankrupt well-nigh.When Abou Temam returned with [news of] the
accomplishment of his errand and brought the presents and the letter, King Ilan Shah rejoiced in this and redoubled in showing him honour and
made much of him. Some days thereafterward, the king of Turkestan sent his daughter and she went in to King Ilan Shah, who rejoiced in her with
an exceeding joy and Abou Temam's worth was exalted in his sight. When the viziers saw this, they redoubled in envy and despite and said, 'An we
contrive us not a device to rid us of this man, we shall perish of rage.' So they bethought them [and agreed upon] a device they should
practise..Then he bade take her away; so she was carried to her chamber and he sent her a black slave-girl, with a casket, wherein were three
thousand dinars and a carcanet of gold, set with pearls, great and small, and jewels, worth other three thousand, saying to her, "The slave-girl and
that which is with her are a gift from me to thee." When she heard this, she said, "God forbid that I should be consoled for the love of my lord and
my master, though with the earth full of gold!" And she improvised and recited the following verses:.?THE THIEF'S STORY..? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ? ee.
Story of the Barber's Fifth Brother clx.? ? ? ? ? If they could hearken to Azzeh's speech, as I, I hearken to it, They straight would humble
themselves to her and prone before her fall..? ? ? ? ? l. The Foolish Fisherman . dcxxvi.When the king heard this story, he smiled and it pleased him
and he bade the vizier go away to his own house..Khalif Omar ben Abdulaziz and the Poets, The, i. 45..? ? ? ? ? How long shall I thus question my
heart that's drowned in woe? I'm mute for my complaining; but tears speak, as they flow..When it was the eighth day, the viziers all assembled and
took counsel together and said, "How shall we do with this youth, who baffleth us with his much talk? Indeed, we fear lest he be saved and we fall
[into perdition]. Wherefore, let us all go in to the king and unite our efforts to overcome him, ere he appear without guilt and come forth and get the
better of us." So they all went in to the king and prostrating themselves before him, said to him, "O king, have a care lest this youth beguile thee
with his sorcery and bewitch thee with his craft. If thou heardest what we hear, thou wouldst not suffer him live, no, not one day. So pay thou no
heed to his speech, for we are thy viziers, [who endeavour for] thy continuance, and if thou hearken not to our word, to whose word wilt thou
hearken? See, we are ten viziers who testify against this youth that he is guilty and entered not the king's sleeping-chamber but with evil intent, so
he might put the king to shame and outrage his honour; and if the king slay him not, let him banish him his realm, so the tongue of the folk may
desist from him.".Damascus (Noureddin Ali of) and Sitt el Milah, iii. 3..Thereupon they all dismounted and putting off that which was upon them
of harness of war, came before El Abbas and tendered him allegiance and sued for his protection. So he held his hand from them and bade them
gather together the spoils. Then he took the riches and the slaves and the camels, and they all became his liege-men and his retainers, to the number
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(according to that which is said) of fifty thousand horse. Moreover, the folk heard of him and flocked to him from all sides; whereupon he divided
[the spoil amongst them] and gave gifts and abode thus three days, and there came presents to him. Then he bade set out for Akil's abiding-place;
so they fared on six days and on the seventh day they came in sight of the camp. El Abbas bade his man Aamir forego him and give Akil the glad
news of his cousin's coming. So he rode on to the camp and going in to Akil, gave him the glad news of Zuheir's slaughter and the conquest of his
tribe..So we went with him till he came to the place where my slave had buried the money and dug there and brought it out; whereat I marvelled
with the utmost wonder and we carried it to the prefect's house. When the latter saw the money, he rejoiced with an exceeding joy and bestowed on
me a dress of honour. Then he restored the money straightway to the Sultan and we left the youth in prison; whilst I said to my slave who had taken
the money, "Did yonder young man see thee, what time thou buriedst the money?" "No, by the Great God!" answered he. So I went in to the young
man, the prisoner, and plied him with wine till he recovered, when I said to him, "Tell me how thou stolest the money." "By Allah," answered he, "I
stole it not, nor did I ever set eyes on it till I brought it forth of the earth!" Quoth I, "How so?" And he said, "Know that the cause of my falling into
your hands was my mother's imprecation against me; for that I evil entreated her yesternight and beat her and she said to me, 'By Allah, O my son,
God shall assuredly deliver thee into the hand of the oppressor!' Now she is a pious woman. So I went out forthright and thou sawest me in the way
and didst that which thou didst; and when beating was prolonged on me, my senses failed me and I heard one saying to me, 'Fetch it.' So I said to
you what I said and he (145) guided me till I came to the place and there befell what befell of the bringing out of the money.".So the old woman
returned to the lover and said to him, "I have skilfully contrived the affair for thee with her; [and now it behoveth us to amend that we have
marred]. So go now and sit with the draper and bespeak him of the turban-cloth, [saying, 'The turban-cloth I bought of thee I chanced to burn in
two places; so I gave it to a certain old woman, to get mended, and she took it and went away, and I know not her dwelling-place.'] When thou
seest me pass by, rise and lay hold of me [and demand of me the turban-cloth], to the intent that I may amend her case with her husband and that
thou mayst be even with her." So he repaired to the draper's shop and sat down by him and said to him, "Thou knowest the turban-cloth I bought of
thee?" "Yes," answered the draper, and the other said, "Knowest thou what is come of it?" "No," replied the husband, and the youth said, "After I
bought it of thee, I fumigated myself (58) and it befell that the turban-cloth was burnt in two places. So I gave it to a woman, whose son, they said,
was a fine-drawer, and she took it and went away with it; and I know not her abiding-place." When the draper heard this, he misdoubted him [of
having wrongly suspected his wife] and marvelled at the story of the turban-cloth, and his mind was set at ease concerning her..So she sent for him
in private and said to him, 'I purpose to do thee a service, so thou canst but keep a secret.' He promised her all that she desired and she discovered to
him her secret in the matter of her daughter, saying, 'I will marry thee to her and commit to thee the governance of her affair and make thee king
and ruler over this city.' He thanked her and promised to uphold all that she should order him, and she said to him, 'Go forth to such an one of the
neighbouring provinces privily.' So he went forth and on the morrow she made ready bales and gear and presents and bestowed on him a great
matter, all of which they loaded on the backs of camels..? ? ? ? ? By Allah, I knew not their worth nor yet how dear.After this, news came to the
king of robbers in his land; so he set out in quest of them and ceased not to follow after them, till he seized on them all, and behold, they were the
[very] thieves who had despoiled him [and his wife] by the way and taken his children. So he bade bring them before him, and when they came into
his presence, he questioned them, saying, 'Where are the two boys ye took on such a day?' Quoth they, 'They are with us and we will present them
to our lord the king for slaves to serve him and give him wealth galore that we have gotten together and divest ourselves of all that we possess and
repent from sin and fight in thy service.' Abou Sabir, however, paid no heed to their speech, but took all their good and bade put them all to death.
Moreover, he took the two boys and rejoiced in them with an exceeding joy, whereat the troops murmured among themselves, saying, 'Verily, this
is a greater tyrant than his brother! There come to him a sort of robbers and seek to repent and proffer two boys [by way of peace-offering], and he
taketh the two boys and all their good and slayeth them!'.So, when it was the foredawn hour, she tied his beard and spreading a veil over him, cried
out, whereupon the people of the quarter flocked to her, men and women. Presently, up came El Merouzi, for the division of the money, and
hearing the crying [of the mourners], said, 'What is to do?" Quoth they, 'Thy brother is dead;' and he said in himself, 'The accursed fellow putteth a
cheat on me, so he may get all the money for himself, but I will do with him what shall soon bring him to life again.' Then he rent the bosom of his
gown and uncovered his head, weeping and saying, 'Alas, my brother! Alas, my chief! Alas, my lord!' And he went in to the men, who rose and
condoled with him. Then he accosted Er Razi's wife and said to her, 'How came his death about?' 'I know not,' answered she, 'except that, when I
arose in the morning, I found him dead.' Moreover, he questioned her of the money and good that was with her, but she said, 'I have no knowledge
of this and no tidings.'.? ? ? ? ? Yea, by Allah, my longing for you ne'er waneth nor passetb away; For your like among creatures is rare and sought
for in mountain and vale..? ? ? ? ? His eyelids' sorcery from mine eyes hath banished sleep; since he From me departed, nought see I except a
drowsy fair. (137).? ? ? ? ? Mohammed, then, I do confess, God's chosen prophet is, And every man requited is for that which he doth
say..Clemency, Of, i. 120..When he was gone, the old man bade the trooper wash the kitchen-vessels and made ready passing goodly food. When
the king returned, he set the meat before him, and he tasted food whose like he had never known; whereat he marvelled and asked who had dressed
it. So they acquainted him with the old man's case and he summoned him to his presence and awarded him a handsome recompense. (207)
Moreover, he commanded that they should cook together, he and the cook, and the old man obeyed his commandment..? ? ? ? ? f. The Sixth
Voyage of Sindbad the Sailor.Then they all four arose, laying wagers with one another, and went forth, walking, from the palace-gate [and fared
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on] till they came in at the gate of the street in which Aboulhusn el Khelia dwelt. He saw them and said to his wife Nuzhet el Fuad, "Verily, all that
is sticky is not a pancake and not every time cometh the jar off safe. (38)' Meseemeth the old woman hath gone and told her lady and acquainted
her with our case and she hath disputed with Mesrour the eunuch and they have laid wagers with one another about our death and are come to us,
all four, the Khalif and the eunuch and the Lady Zubeideh and the old woman." When Nuzhet el Fuad heard this, she started up from her lying
posture and said, "How shall we do?" And he said, "We will both feign ourselves dead and stretch ourselves out and hold our breath." So she
hearkened unto him and they both lay down on the siesta[-carpet] and bound their feet and shut their eyes and covered themselves with the veil and
held their breath..? ? ? ? ? An if my substance fail, no one there is will succour me,.? ? ? ? ? He, who Mohammed sent, as prophet to mankind, Hath
to a just high-priest (61) the Khalifate assigned..? ? ? ? ? The dwellings, indeed, one and all, I adorned, Bewildered and dazed with delight at your
view;.Then he turned to the woman and said to her, 'And thou, what sayst thou?' So she expounded to him her case and recounted to him all that
had betided her and her husband, first and last, up to the time when they took up their abode with the old man and woman who dwelt on the
sea-shore. Then she set out that which the Magian had practised on her of knavery and how he had carried her off in the ship and all that had
betided her of humiliation and torment, what while the cadis and judges and deputies hearkened to her speech. When the king heard the last of his
wife's story, he said, 'Verily, there hath betided thee a grievous matter; but hast thou knowledge of what thy husband did and what came of his
affair?' 'Nay, by Allah,' answered she; 'I have no knowledge of him, save that I leave him no hour unremembered in fervent prayer, and never,
whilst I live, will he cease to be to me the father of my children and my father's brother's son and my flesh and my blood.' Then she wept and the
king bowed his head, whilst his eyes brimmed over with tears at her story..?THE KING'S SON WHO FELL IN LOVE WITH THE
PICTURE..When Tuhfeh heard this, she gave a great cry, that the folk heard her and Kemeriyeh said, 'Relief is at hand.' Then she looked out to
them and called to them, saying, 'O daughters of mine uncle, I am a lonely maid, an exile from folk and country. So, for the love of God the Most
High, repeat that song!' So Kemeriyeh repeated it and Tuhfeh swooned away. When she came to herself, she said to Jemreh, 'By the virtue of the
Apostle of God (whom may He bless and preserve!) except thou suffer me go down to them and look on them and sit with them awhile, [I swear] I
will cast myself down from this palace, for that I am weary of my life and know that I am slain without recourse; wherefore I will slay myself, ere
thou pass sentence upon me.' And she was instant with her in asking..Then Ishac went forth of the barrack and overtook Er Reshid [who had
foregone him]; and they walked till they came to their [landing-]place, where they embarked in the boat and fared on to Theghr el Khanekah. (177)
As for the slave-dealer, he sent the damsel to the house of Ishac en Nedim, whose slave-girls took her and carried her to the bath. Then each damsel
gave her somewhat of her apparel and they decked her with earrings and bracelets, so that she redoubled in beauty and became as she were the
moon on the night of its full. When Ishac returned home from the Khalifs palace, Tuhfeh rose to him and kissed his hand; and he saw that which
the slave-girls had done with her and thanked them therefor and said to them, 'Let her be in the house of instruction and bring her instruments of
music, and if she be apt unto singing, teach her; and may God the Most High vouchsafe her health and weal!' So there passed over her three
months, what while she abode with him in the house of instruction, and they brought her the instruments of music. Moreover, as time went on, she
was vouchsafed health and soundness and her beauty waxed many times greater than before and her pallor was changed to white and red, so that
she became a ravishment to all who looked on her..105. Ali Noureddin and the Frank King's Daughter dcccxxxi.King (The Dethroned), whose
Kingdom and Good were restored to him, i. 285..Bekhtzeman, Story of King, i. 115..He found it every way complete and saw therein ten great
trays, full of all fruits and cakes and all manner sweetmeats. So he sat down and ate thereof after the measure of his sufficiency, and finding there
three troops of singing-girls, was amazed and made the girls eat. Then he sat and the singers also seated themselves, whilst the black slaves and the
white slaves and the eunuchs and pages and boys stood, and the slave-girls, some of them, sat and some stood. The damsels sang and warbled all
manner melodies and the place answered them for the sweetness of the songs, whilst the pipes cried out and the lutes made accord with them, till it
seemed to Aboulhusn that he was in Paradise and his heart was cheered and his breast dilated. So he sported and joyance waxed on him and he
bestowed dresses of honour on the damsels and gave and bestowed, challenging this one and kissing that and toying with a third, plying one with
wine and another with meat, till the night fell down..Then he called Sitt el Milah and said to her, "The house [wherein thou lodgest] and that which
is therein Is a guerdon [from me] to thy lord. So do thou take him and depart with him in the safeguard of God the Most High; but absent not
yourselves from our presence." [So she went forth with Noureddin and] when she came to the house, she found that the Commander of the Faithful
had sent them gifts galore and abundance of good things. As for Noureddin, he sent for his father and mother and appointed him agents and factors
in the city of Damascus, to take the rent of the houses and gardens and khans and baths; and they occupied themselves with collecting that which
accrued to him and sending it to him every year. Meanwhile, his father and mother came to him, with that which they had of monies and treasures
and merchandise, and foregathering with their son, saw that he was become of the chief officers of the Commander of the Faithful and of the
number of his session-mates and entertainers, wherefore they rejoiced in reunion with him and he also rejoiced in them..Reshid (Er), Ibn es
Semmak and, i. 195..? ? ? ? ? i. The Credulous Husband dcccxcviii.?STORY OF THE MAN OF KHORASSAN, HIS SON AND HIS
GOVERNOR..As for Er Razi and El Merouzi, they made peace with each other and sat down to share the booty. Quoth El Merouzi, 'I will not give
thee a dirhem of this money, till thou pay me my due of the money that is in thy house.' And Er Razi said 'I will not do it, nor will I subtract this
from aught of my due.' So they fell out upon this and disputed with one another and each went saying to his fellow, 'I will not give thee a dirhem!'
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And words ran high between them and contention was prolonged..? ? ? ? ? Quoth I (and mine a body is of passion all forslain, Ay, and a heart that's
all athirst for love and longing pain.It chanced one day that they sallied forth to stop the way and fell in upon a caravan in the night; but the people
of the caravan were on their guard; so they joined battle with the robbers and overcame them and slew them and the boy fell wounded and abode
cast down in that place till the morrow, when he opened his eyes and finding his comrades slain, lifted himself up and rose to walk in the way.
Presently, there met him a man, a treasure-seeker, and said to him, 'Whither goest thou, O youth?' So he told him what had betided him and the
other said, 'Be of good heart, for that [the season of] thy fair fortune is come and God bringeth thee joy and solace. I am one who am in quest of a
hidden treasure, wherein is vast wealth. So come with me, that thou mayst help me, and I will give thee wealth, wherewith thou shalt provide
thyself thy life long.' Then he carried the youth to his dwelling and dressed his wound, and he abode with him some days, till he was rested; when
he took him and two beasts and all that he needed, and they fared on till they came to a precipitous mountain..Fair fall the maid whose loosened
locks her cheeks do overcloud! iii. 191..? ? ? ? ? For death in your absence to us was decreed; But, when ye came back, we were quickened
anew..When the old woman saw this, she cried out to the cook from within the house, and he said to her, 'Go before me.' So she forewent him and
he ran after her till he [overtook the party and] catching hold of Selim, said [to the latter's wife,] 'What aileth thee to take my servant?' Whereupon
she cried out at him, saying, 'Know that this is my husband, whom I had lost.' And Selim also cried out, saying, 'Mercy! Mercy! I appeal to God
and to the Sultan against this Satan!' Therewith the folk gathered together to them forthright and loud rose the clamours and the cries between
them; but the most part of them said, 'Refer their affair to the Sultan.' So they referred the case to the Sultan, who was none other than Selim's sister
Selma..? ? ? ? ? Ye, of your strength, have burdened me, upon my weakliness, With burdens not to be endured of mountain nor of plain..Then the
Khalif summoned her to his presence a fourth time and said to her, "O Sitt el Milah, sing." So she improvised and sang the following verses:.When
Bekhtzeman heard this, he awoke from his heedlessness and said, 'Extolled be the perfection of God the Great! O king, this is my case and my
story, nothing added and nought diminished, for I am King Bekhtzeman and all this happened to me; wherefore I will seek the gate of God['s
mercy] and repent unto Him.' So he went forth to one of the mountains and there worshipped God awhile, till one night, as he slept, one appeared to
him in a dream and said to him, 'O Bekhtzeman, God accepteth thy repentance and openeth on thee [the gate of succour] and will further thee
against thine enemy.' When he was certified of this in the dream, he arose and turned back, intending for his own city; and when he drew near
thereunto, he saw a company of the king's retainers, who said to him, 'Whence art thou? We see that thou art a stranger and fear for thee from this
king, for that every stranger who enters this city, he destroys him, of his fear of King Bekhtzeman.' Quoth Bekhtzeman, 'None shall hurt him nor
advantage him save God the Most High.' And they answered, saying, 'Indeed, he hath a vast army and his heart is fortified in the multitude of his
troops.'.Ten Viziers, The, i. 61.? ? ? ? ? The fire of love-longing I hide; severance consumeth me, A thrall of care, for long desire to wakefulness a
prey..EL MAMOUN AND ZUBEIDEH (163).Presently Aboulhusn turned to a damsel and called to her; whereupon she came to him and he said to
her, "By the protection of God, O damsel, am I Commander of the Faithful?" "Yes, indeed," answered she; "by the protection of God thou in this
time art Commander of the Faithful." Quoth he, "By Allah, thou liest, O thousandfold strumpet!" Then he turned to the chief eunuch and called to
him, whereupon he came to him and kissing the earth before him, said, "Yes, O Commander of the Faithful." "Who is Commander of the Faithful?"
asked Aboulhusn. "Thou," replied the eunuch and Aboulhusn said, "Thou liest, thousandfold catamite that thou art!" Then he turned to another
eunuch and said to him, "O my chief, (20) by the protection of God, am I Commander of the Faithful?" "Ay, by Allah, O my lord!" answered he.
"Thou in this time art Commander of the Faithful and Vicar of the Lord of the Worlds." Aboulhusn laughed at himself and misdoubted of his
reason and was perplexed at what he saw and said, "In one night I am become Khalif! Yesterday I was Aboulhusn the Wag, and to-day I am
Commander of the Faithful." Then the chief eunuch came up to him and said, "O Commander of the Faithful, (the name of God encompass thee!)
thou art indeed Commander of the Faithful and Vicar of the Lord of the Worlds!" And the slave-girls and eunuchs came round about him, till he
arose and abode wondering at his case..159. The Man of Upper Egypt and his Frank Wife dcccxciv.? ? ? ? ? To whom save thee shall I complain,
of whom relief implore, Whose image came to visit me, what while in dreams I lay?.So he repaired to the vizier and repeated to him the answer;
and he marvelled at its justness and said to him, 'Go; by Allah, I will ask thee no more questions, for thou with thy skill marrest my foundation.'
(233) Then he entreated him friendly and the merchant acquainted him with the affair of the old woman; whereupon quoth the vizier, 'Needs must
the man of understanding company with those of understanding.' Thus did this weak woman restore to that man his life and good on the easiest
wise. Nor," added the vizier, "is this more extraordinary than the story of the credulous husband.".After that I tarried till three days had elapsed,
when 1 went to the bath and changing my clothes, betook myself to her house, but found the door locked and covered with dust. So I questioned
the neighbours of her and they said, "This house hath been empty these many days; but three days agone there came a woman with an ass, and
yesternight, at eventide, she took her gear and went away." So I turned back, confounded in my wit, and every day [after this, for many a day,] I
inquired of the inhabitants [of the street] concerning her, but could light on no tidings of her. And indeed I marvelled at the eloquence of her tongue
and [the readiness of] her speech; and this is the most extraordinary of that which hath betided me.'.? ? ? ? ? Except I be appointed a day [to end my
pain], I'll weep until mine eyelids with blood their tears ensue..? ? ? ? ? k. The Serpent-Charmer and his Wife dccccvii.? ? ? ? ? The two girls let me
down from fourscore fathoms' height, As swoops a hawk, with wings all open in full flight;.? ? ? ? ? a. The Christian Broker's Story cvii.When
King Shehriyar heard his brother's words, he rejoiced with an exceeding joy and said, "Verily, this is what I had wished, O my brother. So praised
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be God who hath brought about union between us!" Then he sent after the Cadis and learned men and captains and notables, and they married the
two brothers to the two sisters. The contracts were drawn up and the two kings bestowed dresses of honour of silk and satin on those who were
present, whilst the city was decorated and the festivities were renewed. The king commanded each amir and vizier and chamberlain and deputy to
decorate his palace and the folk of the city rejoiced in the presage of happiness and content. Moreover, King Shehriyar bade slaughter sheep and get
up kitchens and made bride-feasts and fed all comers, high and low..? ? ? ? ? b. The Falcon and the Birds clii.Then he again began to pay me
frequent visits and I entered into converse with him and questioned him of the band and how he came to escape, he alone of them all. Quoth he, 'I
left them from the day on which God the Most High delivered thee from them, for that they would not obey my speech; wherefore I swore that I
would no longer consort with them.' And I said, 'By Allah, I marvel at thee, for that thou wast the cause of my preservation!' Quoth he, 'The world
is full of this sort [of folk]; and we beseech God the Most High for safety, for that these [wretches] practise upon men with every kind of device.'
Then said I to him, 'Tell me the most extraordinary adventure of all that befell thee in this villainy thou wast wont to practise.' And he answered,
saying, 'O my brother, I was not present when they did on this wise, for that my part with them was to concern myself with selling and buying and
[providing them with] food; but I have heard that the most extraordinary thing that befell them was on this wise..10. The Birds and Beasts and the
Son of Adam cxlvi.? ? ? ? ? In her revolving scheme, to bitter sweetness still Succeeds and things become straight, after crookedness..? ? ? ? ? o.
The King's Son and the Merchant's Wife dxci.? ? ? ? ? Behold, I am clad in a robe of leaves green And a garment of honour of ultramarine..'It is
told of a certain doughty thief, that he used to rob and stop the way by himself upon caravans, and whenever the prefect of police and the
magistrates sought him, he would flee from them and fortify himself in the mountains. Now it befell that a certain man journeyed along the road
wherein was the robber in question, and this man was alone and knew not the perils that beset his way. So the highwayman came out upon him and
said to him, "Bring out that which is with thee, for I mean to slay thee without fail." Quoth the traveller, "Slay me not, but take these saddle-bags
and divide [that which is in] them and take the fourth part [thereof]." And the thief answered, "I will not take aught but the whole." "Take half,"
rejoined the traveller, "and let me go." But the robber replied, "I will take nought but the whole, and I will slay thee [to boot]." And the traveller
said, "Take it.".As for the king their father, he abode with his wife, their mother, what while God (to whom belong might and majesty) willed, and
they rejoiced in reunion with each other. The kingship endured unto them and glory and victory, and the king continued to rule with justice and
equity, so that the people loved him and still invoked on him and on his sons length of days and durance; and they lived the most delightsome of
lives till there came to them the Destroyer of Delights and Sunderer of Companies, He who layeth waste the palaces and peopleth the tombs; and
this is all that hath come down to us of the story of the king and his wife and children. Nor," added the vizier, "if this story be a solace and a
diversion, is it pleasanter or more diverting than that of the young man of Khorassan and his mother and sister.".? ? ? ? ? f. The Sixth Voyage of
Sindbad the Sailor cclxvi.To return to the king his father. When he went to the pit, as of his wont, and called the nurse, she returned him no answer,
whereat his breast was straitened and he let down a man who [found the nurse dead and the boy gone and] acquainted the king therewith; which
when he heard, he buffeted his head and wept passing sore and descended into the midst of the pit, so he might see how the case stood. There he
found the nurse slain and the lion dead, but saw not the boy; so he [returned and] acquainted the astrologers with the verification of their words, and
they said, 'O king, the lion hath eaten him; destiny hath been accomplished upon him and thou art delivered from his hand; for, had he been saved
from the lion, by Allah, we had feared for thee from him, for that the king's destruction should have been at his hand.' So the king left [sorrowing
for] this and the days passed by and the affair was forgotten..? ? ? ? ? O thou that questionest the lily of its scent, Give ear unto my words and
verses thereanent..? ? ? ? ? Favour or flout me, still my soul shall be Thy ransom, in contentment or despite..So Es Shisban drank off the cup in his
turn and said, 'Well done, O desire of hearts!' And he bestowed on her that which was upon him, to wit, a dress of cloth-of-pearl, fringed with great
pearls and rubies and broidered with precious stones, and a tray wherein were fifty thousand dinars. Then Meimoun the Sworder took the cup and
fell to gazing intently upon Tuhfeh. Now there was in his hand a pomegranate-flower and he said to her, 'Sing upon this pomegranate-flower, O
queen of men and Jinn; for indeed thou hast dominion over all hearts.' Quoth she, 'Hearkening and obedience;' and she improvised and sang the
following verses:.? ? ? ? ? Yea, and how slaves and steeds and good and virgin girls Were proffered thee to gift, thou hast not failed to cite,.? ? ? ? ?
w. The Sharper and the Merchants dccccxv.When they were grown familiar with him, the queen-mother fell to sending [privily] for the amirs, one
by one, and swearing them to secrecy; and when she was assured of their trustworthiness, she discovered to them that the king had left but a
daughter and that she had done this but that she might continue the kingship in his family and that the governance should not go forth from them;
after which she told them that she was minded to marry her daughter with the new-comer, her father's brother's son, and that he should be the
holder of the kingship. They approved of her proposal and when she had discovered the secret to the last of them [and assured herself of their
support], she published the news abroad and sent for the cadis and assessors, who drew up the contract of marriage between Selim and the princess,
and they lavished gifts upon the troops and overwhelmed them with bounties. Then was the bride carried in procession to the young man and the
kingship was stablished unto him and the governance of the realm..Moreover, he assembled the sages and the theologians and the sons of the kings
and devised with them and asked them questions and problems and examined with them into many things of all fashions that might direct him to
well-doing in the kingly office; and he questioned them also of subtleties and religious obligations and of the laws of the kingdom and the fashions
of administration and of that which it behoveth the king to do of looking into the affairs of the people and repelling the enemy [from the realm] and
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fending off his malice with war; wherefore the people's contentment redoubled and their joy in that which God the Most High had vouchsafed them
of his elevation to the kingship over them. So he upheld the ordinance of the realm and the affairs thereof abode established upon the accepted
customs..161. King Jelyaad of Hind and his Vizier Shimas: whereafter ensueth the History of King Wird Khan son of King Jelyaad and his Women
and Viziers dcccxciz.? ? ? ? ? But rigour still hath waxed on me and changed my case And love hath left me bound, afflicted, weeping-eyed..? ? ? ?
? By God, forgetfulness of her shall never cross my mind, What while I wear the bonds of life nor when of death they're rent.? ? ? ? ? Wherefore, O
stranger, dare thou not approach me with desire, Lest ruin quick and pitiless thy hardihood requite..? ? ? ? ? God keep the days of love-delight!
How passing sweet they were! How joyous and how solaceful was life in them whilere!.? ? ? ? ? The camel-leader singing came with the belov'd;
our wish Accomplished was and we were quit of all the railers' prate.."O sister mine," answered Dinarzad, "bring forth that which is with thee and
that which is present to thy mind of the story concerning the craft of women and their wiles, and have no fear lest this endamage thee with the king;
for that women are like unto jewels, which are of all kinds and colours. When a [true] jewel falleth into the hand of him who is knowing therein, he
keepeth it for himself and leaveth that which is other than it. Moreover, he preferreth some of them over others, and in this he is like unto the
potter, who filleth his oven with all the vessels [he hath moulded] and kindleth fire thereunder. When the baking is at an end and he goeth about to
take forth that which is in the oven, he findeth no help for it but that he must break some thereof, whilst other some are what the folk need and
whereof they make use, and yet other some there be that return to their whilom case. Wherefore fear thou not to adduce that which thou knowest of
the craft of women, for that in this is profit for all folk.".?THE SIXTEENTH OFFICER'S STORY..When the king had departed on his journey, the
vizier said in himself, 'Needs must I look upon this damsel whom the king loveth with all this love.' So he hid himself in a place, that he might look
upon her, and saw her overpassing description; wherefore he was confounded at her and his wit was dazed and love got the mastery of him, so that
he said to her, saying, 'Have pity on me, for indeed I perish for the love of thee.' She sent back to him, saying, 'O vizier, thou art in the place of trust
and confidence, so do not thou betray thy trust, but make thine inward like unto thine outward (113) and occupy thyself with thy wife and that
which is lawful to thee. As for this, it is lust and [women are all of] one taste. (114) And if thou wilt not be forbidden from this talk, I will make
thee a byword and a reproach among the folk.' When the vizier heard her answer, he knew that she was chaste of soul and body; wherefore he
repented with the utmost of repentance and feared for himself from the king and said, 'Needs must I contrive a device wherewithal I may destroy
her; else shall I be disgraced with the king.'.When she had made an end of her song, Sherareh was moved to exceeding delight and drinking off her
cup, said to her, 'Well done, O gift of hearts!' Then she ordered her an hundred dresses of brocade and an hundred thousand dinars and passed the
cup to Queen Wekhimeh. Now she had in her hand somewhat of blood-red anemone; so she took the cup from her sister and turning to Tuhfeh, said
to her, 'O Tuhfeh, sing to me on this.' Quoth she, 'I hear and obey,' and improvised the following verses:.? ? ? ? ? d. The Crow and the Serpent
dcccciii.122. El Hejjaj ben Yousuf and the Pious Man cccclxx."Except," continued the Khalif, "he were the enemy of God, he had wished for her in
this world, so he might after [repent and] return to righteous dealing. By Allah, he shall not come in to me! Who is at the door other than he?"
Quoth Adi, "Jemil ben Mamer el Udhri (51) is at the door;" and Omar said, "It is he who says in one of his odes" ... [And he recited the
following:].There was once, in the city of Baghdad, a man, [by name El Merouzi,] (30) who was a sharper and plagued (31) the folk with his
knavish tricks, and he was renowned in all quarters [for roguery]. [He went out one day], carrying a load of sheep's dung, and took an oath that he
would not return to his lodging till he had sold it at the price of raisins. Now there was in another city a second sharper, [by name Er Razi,] (32) one
of its people, who [went out the same day], bearing a load of goat's dung, which he had sworn that he would not sell but at the price of dried figs..?
? ? ? ? e. The Fox and the Wild Ass dcxi.? ? ? ? ? O skinker of the vine-juice, let the cup 'twixt us go round, For in its drinking is my hope and all I
hold most dear..? ? ? ? ? My watering lips, that cull the rose of thy soft cheek, declare My basil, (131) lily mine, to be the myrtles of thy hair..? ? ? ?
? c. The Third Officer's Story dccccxxxii.31. The City of Lebtait dxxxii.?STORY OF KHELBES AND HIS WIFE AND THE LEARNED
MAN..Then she wept and the old woman with her and the latter went up to Aboulhusn and uncovering his face, saw his eyes bound and swollen for
the binding. So she covered him again and said, "Indeed, O Nuzhet el Fuad, thou art afflicted in Aboulhusn!" Then she condoled with her and
going out from her, ran without ceasing till she came in to the Lady Zubeideh and related to her the story; and the princess said to her, laughing,
"Tell it over again to the Khalif, who maketh me out scant of wit and lacking of religion, and to this ill-omened slave, who presumeth to contradict
me." Quoth Mesrour, "This old woman lieth; for I saw Aboulhusn well and Nuzhet el Fuad it was who lay dead." "It is thou that liest," rejoined the
stewardess, "and wouldst fain sow discord between the Khalif and the Lady Zubeideh." And he said, "None lieth but thou, O old woman of
ill-omen, and thy lady believeth thee, and she doteth." Whereupon the Lady Zubeideh cried out at him, and indeed she was enraged at him and at
his speech and wept..? ? ? ? ? And on their saddles perched are warriors richly clad, That with their hands do smite on kettle-drums amain..When
the king heard this, he could not contain himself, but rushed in upon them and said to them, 'Out on you! What did ye? Tell me.' And they said,
'Pardon, O king.' Quoth he, 'An ye would have pardon from God and me, it behoveth you to tell me the truth, for nothing shall save you from me
but truth-speaking.' So they prostrated themselves before him and said, 'By Allah, O king, the viziers gave us this gold and taught us to lie against
Abou Teman, so thou mightest put him to death, and what we said was their words.' When the king heard this, he plucked at his beard, till he was
like to tear it up by the roots and bit upon his fingers, till he well-nigh sundered them in twain, for repentance and sorrow that he had wrought
hastily and had not delayed with Abou Temam, so he might look into his affair..Now it was the night-season. So the soldiers carried him without
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the city, thinking to crucify him, when, behold, there came out upon them thieves and fell in on them with swords and [other] weapons. Thereupon
the guards left him whom they purposed to put to death [and took to flight], whilst the man who was going to slaughter fled forth at a venture and
plunging into the desert, knew not whither he went before he found himself in a thicket and there came out upon him a lion of frightful aspect,
which snatched him up and set him under him. Then he went up to a tree and tearing it up by the roots, covered the man therewith and made off
into the thicket, in quest of the lioness..107. The Ruined Man of Baghdad and his Slave-girl dccclxiv.On this wise they abode a long while till one
day the wife went out in quest of water, whereof she had need, and espied a physician who had spread a carpet in the Thereon he had set out great
store of drugs and implements of medicine and he was speaking and muttering [charms], whilst the folk flocked to him and compassed him about
on every side. The weaver's wife marvelled at the largeness of the physician's fortune (16) and said in herself, 'Were my husband thus, he would
have an easy life of it and that wherein we are of straitness and misery would be enlarged unto him.'.She passed the night in his lodging and when
she arose in the morning, she said to him, "O elder, may I not lack thy kind offices for the morning-meal! Go to the money-changer and fetch me
from him the like of yesterday's food." So he arose and betaking himself to the money-changer, acquainted him with that which she had bidden
him. The money-changer brought him all that she required and set it on the heads of porters; and the old man took them and returned with them to
Sitt el Milah. So she sat down with him and they ate their sufficiency, after which he removed the rest of the food. Then she took the fruits and the
flowers and setting them over against herself, wrought them into rings and knots and letters, whilst the old man looked on at a thing whose like he
had never in his life seen and rejoiced therein..124. The Saint to whom God gave a Cloud to serve him and the Devout King cccclxxiii.? ? ? ? ? "Be
thou not hard of heart," quoth I. Had ye but deigned To visit me in dreams, I had been satisfied..? ? ? ? ? I rede thee vaunt thee not of praise from
us, for lo! Even as a docktailed cur thou art esteemed of me..? ? ? ? ? Nay, at daybreak I drink of the wind-freshened wine And prostrate me (59)
instead in the dawn-whitened air..? ? ? ? ? Far though you dwell, I'll ne'er your neighbourhood forget, O friends, whose lovers still for you are
stupefied..The Khalif smiled and said to his eunuch, "O Mesrour, verily women are little of wit. I conjure thee, by Allah, say, was not Aboulhusn
with me but now?" ["Yes, O Commander of the Faithful," answered Mesrour] Quoth the Lady Zubeideh, laughing from a heart full of wrath, "Wilt
thou not leave thy jesting? Is it not enough that Aboulhusn is dead, but thou must kill my slave-girl also and bereave us of the two and style me
little of wit?" "Indeed," answered the Khalif, "it is Nuzhet el Fuad who is dead." And Zubeideh said, "Indeed he hath not been with thee, nor hast
thou seen him, and none was with me but now but Nuzhet el Fuad, and she sorrowful, weeping, with her clothes torn. I exhorted her to patience and
gave her a hundred dinars and a piece of silk; and indeed I was awaiting thy coming, so I might condole with thee for thy boon- companion
Aboulhusn el Khelia, and was about to send for thee." The Khalif laughed and said, "None is dead but Nuzhet el Fuad;" and she, "No, no, my lord;
none is dead but Aboulhusn.".Presently, the idiot returned, with somewhat to add to his hoard, but found it not; so he bethought him who had
followed him and remembered that he had found the sharper aforesaid assiduous in sitting with him and questioning him. So he went in quest of
him, assured that he had taken the pot, and gave not over looking for him till he espied him sitting; whereupon he ran to him and the sharper saw
him. [Then the idiot stood within earshot] and muttered to himself and said, 'In the pot are threescore dinars and I have with me other score in such
a place and to-day I will unite the whole in the pot.' When the sharper heard him say this to himself, muttering and mumbling after his fashion, he
repented him of having taken the dinars and said, 'He will presently return to the pot and find it empty; wherefore that (264) for which I am on the
look-out will escape me; and meseemeth I were best restore the dinars [to their place], so he may see them and leave all that is with him in the pot,
and I can take the whole.'.On this wise he continued to do for the space of a whole year, till, one day, as he sat on the bridge, according to his
custom, expecting who should come to him, so he might take him and pass the night with him, behold, [up came] the Khalif and Mesrour, the
swordsman of his vengeance, disguised [in merchants' habits] as of their wont. So he looked at them and rising up, for that he knew them not, said
to them, "What say ye? Will you go with me to my dwelling-place, so ye may eat what is ready and drink what is at hand, to wit, bread baked in the
platter (8) and meat cooked and wine clarified?" The Khalif refused this, but he conjured him and said to him, "God on thee, O my lord, go with
me, for thou art my guest this night, and disappoint not my expectation concerning thee!" And he ceased not to press him till he consented to him;
whereat Aboulhusn rejoiced and going on before him, gave not over talking with him till they came to his [house and he carried the Khalif into the]
saloon. Er Reshid entered and made his servant abide at the door; and as soon as he was seated, Aboulhusn brought him somewhat to eat; so he ate,
and Aboulhusn ate with him, so eating might be pleasant to him. Then he removed the tray and they washed their hands and the Khalif sat down
again; whereupon Aboulhusn set on the drinking vessels and seating himself by his side, fell to filling and giving him to drink and entertaining him
with discourse..As for the merchant, he bought him a sheep and slaughtering it, roasted it and dressed birds and [other] meats of various kinds and
colours and bought dessert and sweetmeats and fresh fruits. Then he repaired to El Abbas and conjured him to accept of his hospitality and enter his
house and eat of his victual. The prince consented to his wishes and went with him till they came to his house, when the merchant bade him enter.
So El Abbas entered and saw a goodly house, wherein was a handsome saloon, with a vaulted estrade. When he entered the saloon, he found that
the merchant had made ready food and dessert and perfumes, such as overpass description; and indeed he had adorned the table with sweet-scented
flowers and sprinkled musk and rose-water upon the food. Moreover, he had smeared the walls of the saloon with ambergris and set [the smoke of
burning] aloes-wood abroach therein..When the king heard this story, he said, "How like is this to our own case!" Then he bade the vizier retire to
his lodging; so he withdrew to his house and on the morrow he abode at home [till the king should summon him to his presence.].Then he turned
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back, pondering upon that sleeping youth, and coming to him, as he slept, lighted down from his horse and sat down by him. He fixed his eyes
upon his face and considered him awhile and said in himself, 'For aught I know, this youth may be Melik Shah.' And he fell a-hemming and saying,
'Harkye, O youth!' Whereupon the sleeper awoke and sat up; and the eunuch said to him, 'Who is thy father in this village and where is thy
dwelling?' The youth sighed and answered, 'I am a stranger;' and the eunuch said, 'From what land art thou and who is thy father?' Quoth the other,
'I am from such a land,' and the eunuch ceased not to question him and he to answer him, till he was certified of him and knew him. So he rose and
embraced him and kissed him and wept over his case. Moreover, he told him that he was going about in quest of him and informed him that he was
come privily from the king his mother's husband and that his mother would be content [to know] that he was alive and well, though she saw him
not..? ? ? ? ? My favours I deny not all the year; Though cessation be desired, I nothing heed..106. The Man's Dispute with the Learned Woman of
the relative Excellence of the Sexes ccccxix.? ? ? ? ? Most like a wand of emerald my shape it is, trow I; Amongst the fragrant flow'rets there's
none with me can vie..The vizier's story pleased the king and he bade depart to his dwelling..? ? ? ? ? a. Story of the Physician Douban iv.Woman
accused of Lewdness, The Pious, ii. 5..? ? ? ? ? The best of all religions your love is, for in you Are love and life made easeful, untroubled and
sincere..? ? ? ? ? Yea, horses hath he brought, full fair of shape and hue, Whose collars, anklet-like, ring to the bridle-rein..? ? ? ? ? a. Story of
Prince Seif el Mulouk and the Princess Bediya el Jemal dcclviii.How long will ye admonished be, without avail or heed? iii. 40..(Conclusion).The
folk took compassion on him and gave him to eat and drink and he abode with them awhile. Then he questioned them of the way that led to the
kingdom of his uncle Belehwan, but told them not that he was his uncle. So they taught him the way and he ceased not to go barefoot, till he drew
near his uncle's capital, and he naked and hungry, and indeed his body was wasted and his colour changed. He sat down at the gate of the city, and
presently up came a company of King Belehwan's chief officers, who were out a-hunting and wished to water their horses. So they lighted down to
rest and the youth accosted them, saying, 'I will ask you of somewhat, wherewith do ye acquaint me.' Quoth they, 'Ask what thou wilt.' And he said,
'Is King Belehwan well?' They laughed at him and answered, 'What a fool art thou, O youth! Thou art a stranger and a beggar, and what concern
hast thou with the king's health?' Quoth he, 'Indeed, he is my uncle;' whereat they marvelled and said, 'It was one question (135) and now it is
become two.' Then said they to him, 'O youth, it is as thou wert mad. Whence pretendest thou to kinship with the king? Indeed, we know not that
he hath aught of kinsfolk, except a brother's son, who was prisoned with him, and he despatched him to wage war upon the infidels, so that they
slew him.' 'I am he,' answered Melik Shah, 'and they slew me not, but there betided me this and that.'.? ? ? ? ? i. King Ibrahim and his Son
cccclxxi.65. The Loves of the Boy and Girl at School ccclxxxv.?OF THE USELESSNESS OF ENDEAVOUR AGAINST PERSISTENT ILL
FORTUNE..When it was the sixth day, the viziers' wrath redoubled, for that they had not compassed their desire of the youth and they feared for
themselves from the king; so three of them went in to him and prostrating themselves before him, said to him, "O king, indeed we are loyal
counsellors to thy dignity and tenderly solicitous for thee. Verily, thou persistest long in sparing this youth alive and we know not what is thine
advantage therein. Every day findeth him yet on life and the talk redoubleth suspicions on thee; so do thou put him to death, that the talk may be
made an end of." When the king heard this speech, he said, "By Allah, indeed, ye say sooth and speak rightly!" Then he let bring the young
treasurer and said to him, "How long shall I look into thine affair and find no helper for thee and see them all athirst for thy blood?".? ? ? ? ? The
true believer is pinched for his daily bread, Whilst infidel rogues enjoy all benefit..They ate and drank and sported and made merry awhile of the
day; and as they were thus engaged, up came the master of the house, with his friends, whom he had brought with him, that they might carouse
together, as of wont. He saw the door opened and knocked lightly, saying to his friends, 'Have patience with me, for some of my family are come to
visit me; wherefore excuse belongeth [first] to God the Most High, and then to you.' (263) So they took leave of him and went their ways, whilst he
gave another light knock at the door. When the young man heard this, he changed colour and the woman said to him, 'Methinks thy servant hath
returned.' 'Yes,' answered he; and she arose and opening the door to the master of the house, said to him, 'Where hast thou been? Indeed, thy master
is wroth with thee.' 'O my lady,' answered he, 'I have but been about his occasions.'.? ? ? ? ? Love's slave, I keep my troth with them; but, when they
vowed, Fate made itself Urcoub, (16) whom never oath could bind..? ? ? ? ? My outward of my inward testifies And this bears witness that that
tells aright. (39).102. The Apples of Paradise ccccxii.Now the king had a brother, whom he had imprisoned in that pit of old time, and he had died
[there]; but the folk of the realm thought that he was alive, and when his [supposed] imprisonment grew long, the king's officers used to talk of this
and of the tyranny of the king, and the report spread abroad that the king was a tyrant, wherefore they fell upon him one day and slew him. Then
they sought the well and brought out Abou Sabir therefrom, deeming him the king's brother, for that he was the nearest of folk to him [in favour]
and the likest, and he had been long in the prison. So they doubted not but that he was the prince in question and said to him, 'Reign thou in thy
brother's room, for we have slain him and thou art king in his stead.' But Abou Sabir was silent and spoke not a word; and he knew that this was the
issue of his patience. Then he arose and sitting down on the king's throne, donned the royal raiment and discovered justice and equity and the
affairs [of the realm] prospered [in his hand]; wherefore the folk obeyed him and the people inclined to him and many were his troops..As for the
singer, when his [stay in the oven] grew long upon him, he came forth therefrom, thinking that her husband had gone away. Then he went up to the
roof and looking down, beheld his friend the druggist; whereat he was sore concerned and said in himself, 'Alas, the disgrace of it! This is my
friend the druggist, who dealt kindly with me and wrought me fair and I have requited him with foul' And he feared to return to the druggist; so he
went down and opened the first door and would have gone out; but, when he came to the outer door, he found it locked and saw not the key. So he
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stole up again to the roof and cast himself down into the [next] house. The people of the house heard him and hastened to him, deeming him a thief.
Now the house in question belonged to a Persian; so they laid hands on him and the master of the house began to beat him, saying to him, 'Thou art
a thief.' 'Nay,' answered he, 'I am no thief, but a singing-man, a stranger. I heard your voices and came to sing to you.'
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